SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 17th August 2009 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.

PRESENT
Cllrs P N Aldis (Chairman), M Bartlett, P Blaine, D Broughton, D Gale, M Pettitt,   M Scott, D Sharman, Mrs S Sutton and G White.
Also present were two members of the public.
1.  
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Jones, Osborne, Sandhu,     P Sharman and Smith. 
2.  
Statutory Declarations of Interests from Members 

(P20/09)

(a)  Prejudicial interests.

Cllr Aldis (Planning Application CB/09/05391/FULL) as a friend of the applicant.
Cllr Aldis (Agenda item 8) as Chairman of Sandy & District Horticultural Association.
Cllr Aldis (Agenda item 12) as a Trustee of Skatepark Association.
Cllr Blaine (Planning Application CB/09/05391/FULL) as a friend of the applicant.

Cllr Blaine (Planning Application CB/09/05594/FULL) as a near neighbour.

Cllr Blaine (Agenda item 12) as a Trustee of Skatepark Association.
Cllr Pettitt (Planning Application CB/09/05391/FULL) as a friend of the applicant.

(b)  Personal interests.
Cllr Aldis (Agenda item 10) as Vice-Chairman of Sandy Enhancement Group.

Cllr Gale (Planning Application CB/09/05391/FULL) as a friend of the applicant.

Cllr Scott (Agenda item 8) as a Member of Sandy & District Horticultural Association.
Cllr Scott (Agenda item 9) as he is President of Sandy Football Club.
Cllr Mrs Sutton (Agenda item 10) as Chairman of Sandy Enhancement Group.

3.   
Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council 











(P21/09) 
Having previously declared Prejudicial interests Cllr Aldis left the Chamber on consideration of Planning Application CB/09/05391/FULL, Cllr Blaine left the Chamber on consideration of Planning Application CB/09/05391/FULL and CB/09/05594/FULL and Cllr Pettitt left the Chamber on consideration of Planning Application CB/09/05391/FULL. 
(See List Attached)

 4.
To approve the Minutes of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee Meeting held on Monday 29th June 2009.

(P22/09)
The Minutes of the Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 29th June 2009 as approved/amended and adopted by Full Council Meeting held on Monday 3rd August 2009, which had been previously circulated, were signed as a correct record.

5.
Planning or Enforcement Appeals – Decisions


(P23/09)
The decision to dismiss the appeal by the Planning Inspector for the site at the rear of 144 – 120 St Neots Road, Sandy, SG19 1BS was noted.
6.    Planning and Enforcement Appeals - Notification from Central Bedfordshire Council








(P24/09)
Notice of appeal received from Central Bedfordshire Council - MB/08/02416/FULL - Site at land adjoining 32, Brickhill Road, Sandy was noted. 

7.    Verbal report from any local member who attended Development Control Committee on any matters affecting Sandy


(P25/09)
Cllr Aldis and Blaine reported that two applications in Sandy had been considered by a recent meeting of the Development Control Committee. 

Application no. MB/09/00369/FULL for single storey extension to provide an Autism unit comprising of Classroom, Quiet room, Office and Toilets at St Swithuns VC Lower School, Sandy, Approved. 

Application no. CB/09/00932/FULL Application for extension to staff room extension at St Swithuns VC Lower School, Sandy, Approved. 
8.    Request from Sandy & District Horticultural Association
(P26/09)
The Deputy Clerk’s report and the letter from Sandy & District Horticultural Association, which had previously circulated was received and considered.

Cllr Aldis spoke about the proposal and then left the room.

Members then discussed the request.
Resolved: That the Council support the Sandy & District Horticultural Association in allowing them to hold one car boot sale, 8am to start setting up and the sale to be from 9am – 1pm on Sunday 30th May 2010. That the toilets are opened at 8am and that no charge is made by the Council for the car boot sale or the use of the toilets.
9.    Request from Sandy Football Club




(P27/09)
The Deputy Clerk’s report and the letter from Sandy Football Club, which had previously circulated was received and considered.

Members then discussed at some length the request.
Resolved: That the Town Centre car park should be offered as a alternative location to Bedford Road Recreation Ground for the one off car boot sale. That the car boot sale takes place in the afternoon of Sunday 27th September 2009. That the toilets are opened and that no charge is made by the Council for the car boot sale or the use of the toilets.

10. Sandy Enhancement Group






(P28/09)
The Deputy Clerk’s report which had been previously circulated was received and considered.

Resolved: That the owner of the building is contacted, seeking permission for an additional hanging basket and bracket to be installed on Mama’s Café in the High Street to balance the existing single basket.

Resolved to Recommend: That the cost to purchase and install an additional hanging basket bracket is taken to the Estimates process.  
11. Allotment land








(P29/09)
The Deputy Clerk’s report and the letter from Central Bedfordshire Council which had been previously circulated were received and considered. It was agreed that the letter is noted and that no further action be taken at this stage.
Resolved: That the Clerk be requested to clarify the position on whether the compulsory purchase of agricultural land for allotments was a possibility.  

12. Request from Skatepark Association




(P30/09)
The Deputy Clerk’s report and the letter from the Skatepark Association which had been previously circulated was received and considered.
Having previously declared Prejudicial interests Cllr Aldis and Cllr Blaine left the Chamber. Cllr Aldis explained the background to the application before leaving.
Resolved: That the Deputy Clerk be requested to ascertain whether a lease exists with the Skatepark Association for the Skatepark.

Resolved to Recommend: (a) That the Deputy Clerk be requested to ascertain what the total extra cost is to the Council for having a youth shelter situated on the Sunderland Road Recreation Ground.

(b) That the Skatepark Association is allowed to take out a lease with the Council for the location of the youth shelter. 

13. Open Spaces Sub-Committee





(P31/09)
The minutes of the meeting held on the 3rd August 2009 were received and considered. An elector spoke to the committee. Members discussed and then
Resolved: That separate quotes be obtained for urgent and non-urgent tree work in the Cemetery.
Resolved: That the Parochial Church Council of St Swithuns Church, the Diocese of St Albans and Central Bedfordshire Council are contacted to gain permission for carrying out the tree works within the grounds of St Swithuns Church.  
Resolved to Recommend: That the cost to carry out the tree work and replacement trees within St Swithuns Churchyard is taken to the Estimates process.
                                                                                                       Resolved: That one or two mini pitches be located at Bedford Road Recreation Ground to rest the cricket outfield if necessary.
Resolved: That the over-seeding was not necessary this Autumn at Bedford Road Recreation Ground.

Resolved: That the pedestrian gates at Bedford Road are investigated to find an acceptable solution to the problem of them slamming to a close.  

Resolved: That one of the adult football pitches at Sunderland Road is not used this football season and that one or two of the mini pitches that are usually located on the cricket outfield are located on the adult football pitch. 
Resolved to Recommend: That over-seeding of the cricket outfield at Sunderland Road Recreation Ground be undertaken at the same time as the verti-draining for this area and that slitting be suspended for this football season as to not damage the young grass. 
Town Council Resolved on the 22nd June 2009 that the over-seeding is undertaken in conjunction with the Autumn verti-draining and should be paid for from Interest on Capital Account.
14. Resolution moved on notice under Standing Order 27. 

(P32/09)

1. Car Parking Faynes Court
Resolution for Planning Parks and Open Spaces Committee in the name of Cllr David Broughton

That the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee recognises that Faynes Court suffers from exceptional parking problems due to its proximity to the town centre, and that the Committee urge Central Bedfordshire to introduce parking restrictions in the area as a matter of urgency.
The road in question is the straight part between the buildings owned by Aldwyck Housing and Magnolia Court, and runs from Sunderland Road a short distance, and connects to the public footpath from Pleasant Place.

The part of Faynes Court that turns to the left and runs behind the buildings owned by Aldwyck Housing is still privately owned.

Because Faynes Court is coupled to a public path at one end that makes an attractive short cut to the town centre, there is a temptation for people from other areas to park there and walk into town. At the moment there are no visual parking restrictions, and cars park on both sides of the road and overflow into Sunderland Road impeding movement on the footpath.

And usually during working hours there are an additional five to six cars belonging to the workers at the old chapel in Pleasant Place which is connected by the path. It is not known whether their planning permission made mention of car parking space.

The situation has become intolerable for residents and because cars park on both sides of the road, public services such as waste collection and ambulances are being impeded 

The situation is made worse because residents are allocated only one parking area or a garage. Some garages may be full and some residents have more than one car.

The Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee might also consider whether it should ask Aldwyck Housing and McCanns, the builders of Magnolia Court to introduce a permit scheme for residents. 

An additional problem is that parents drive in from Sunderland Road to drop their children off and so avoid town traffic. These cars turn into Magnolia Court, reverse into the private part of Faynes Court, and then accelerate away, breaking up the surface of the road.
Resolved: That Central Bedfordshire Council Highways is contacted about the road of Faynes Court from Sunderland Road to the Chapel, requesting that Central Bedfordshire Council carry out an appropriate review for parking restrictions in this area.
15. Press Release








(P33/09)
Resolved: That a press release be issued with regard to the Town Council asking Central Bedfordshire Council Highways section about parking restrictions in the Faynes Court area. 
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	CENTRAL BEDS NOTIFIED
	CENTRAL BEDS DECISION

	6/8/09

65/09


	CB/09/05391/  FULL

Mrs G Barlow

4 Heron Close

Sandy

SG19 1NN


	Full application for Two storey rear extension to replace existing conservatory at 4 Heron Close, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 3,5 Heron Close, 16,18,20 Swansholme Gardens, Sandy notified.
	Resolved: No objection
	PP&OS

17/8/09

18/8/09
	

	7/8/09

66/09


	CB/09/05594/  FULL

Mr & Mrs Ash

18 Poplar Close

Sandy

SG19 1HH


	Full application for single storey rear extension at 18 Poplar Close, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 17,19 Poplar Close, 9 London Road, Sandy notified.
	Resolved: No objection

	PP&OS

17/8/09

18/8/09
	

	10/8/09

67/09


	CB/09/05612/  FULL

Mr C Yap-Young

22 Market Square

Sandy

SG19 1JA


	Full application for change of use from A3/D2 to A3/A5 throughout from coffee shop/children’s play area to coffee shop/bakery to include hot food.  Erection of new canopy over windows and extractor units to side at 22 Market Square, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours Allders Opticians, Budgens Supermarket, Lord Roberts Public House, Gunns Bakery and Newsagents Market Square, Ladbrokes, The High Street, Sandy notified.


	Resolved: Objection

a) Impact on loss of amenity to near neighbours.

b) Extended hours of business and lack of parking for people using the business.

c) Works have already started.
	PP&OS

17/8/09

18/8/09
	


9
6

